Andrew Ambrosius

London

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

Let me first start with telling you who I am and where I am from, my name is Andrew Ambrosius, the son of Don and Del Ambrosius formally of Bunbury and Perth Western Australia. Don and Del are both Australian and have always lived there lives in Australia. I am 25 years old and currently, like many other people my age have taken the opportunity to travel while still young and active. I now live in London which to some has become quiet the cliché. Yes it is true that many young Australians are now taking the opportunity to travel and get out of Australia, and coming from Perth (the most geographically isolated city in the world), this has proven very desirable.

I first left Australia on the 18th of September 2002 heading to the U.K. on a 2 year working holiday makers visa, this is one of the easiest visas to obtain due to our relationship with the U.K. Not only that but in many ways it is as if we all return to the mother country to make our pilgrimage in search of that travelling ideal and the excitement of being on the other side of the globe far from friends and family. 

I left with my girlfriend at the time and two other female friends, all of which I love dearly, I feel I am a better person as a result of stepping out of my home comforts with them. It is clear that we have all grown to become even more special and worldly people than any of us could ever imagine.

Before leaving Australia we never dreamed of what was ahead of us, we went through the motions of what we needed to do, most if not all of the advice that we received was from our travel agent and from friends that had already travelled to the U.K. previously. If there was any information gathered from the Government it was from the Web, this mainly revolved around how long it would take for our visas to be granted and what where the main visa requirements. Everything else we organised ourselves, we managed to sort out bank accounts before we left; no advice was given by the Government on the difficulties in obtaining an account. We commissioned a company called First Contact; it is one that I still use for sorting out most of my issues. These include LTD companies and tax and generally they are there to support the independent traveller, for a small fee of course.

In terms of my rights and responsibilities as an expat, I am only aware of having to place an absentee vote, but in reality most if not all of my responsibilities are lost, I would be surprised if the Australian Government even knew where I was. I know that I should fly the flag high as an Australian abroad and I do that to the best of my ability, I work hard for the British Government and do not break the law, I feel I am a great representative for Australia abroad and I am thought of fondly in the work place.

I have often thought about remaining in the U.K. and spending more time here through being sponsored by my work and I continually play with the idea, the only draw back is that I feel the rate of pay would not reflect my experience level and if I was employed full time instead of as a contractor I would nearly halve my monthly pay check. In saying that however the U.K. has a better tax system and allows workers who are contracting to fall into a separate tax classification. It just doesn't seem worth slaving away in this cold old city for not much gain. So as it stands I still plan to travel through South America, Europe and South East Asia on my way home and as a result I am madly saving to achieve that goal.

During my time in the United Kingdom I have considered how wonderful it would be to return home for a visit, but this just seemed like a waste of money that could be better spent going to Spain or France or any other country that is not on the other side of the globe. I feel that there is not much on offer for me back home at this stage and if I had my own way I would be contracting all around the globe, working and saving so that when I did feel it was time to return home and start a family I would be financially secure to achieve this. But don't get me wrong, Australia is the BEST country in the world and my intention is always to return home. Most people I know however feel that the ultimate goal is to gain 2 passports and one that is associated with the EU, giving you access to come and go as you please.

By the time I return to Australia I expect to have been away for 3 years, I wonder if there is the same opportunity for me back home as there is here in London, sadly I fear not. I am lucky though I am still young but I think the Government needs to ask it’s self why so many young Australians travel abroad in the first place, many to not return for extended periods of time. Why is there not the same opportunity or perceived opportunity and why do so many young adults wish to live in cold old Blighty when they come from such an amazingly beautiful country. 

I used to think that Australia was multi-cultural and accepting of other cultures, having lived in the U.K. I sadly think that this is a façade, I am ashamed of the way we treat our refugee’s and our lack of immigrants from developing nations, let alone the way we treat our indigenous population, which is something Australia tries to hide from the rest of the world. I feel enriched to have lived in such a diverse city as London and have met many people from all different walks of life, all out there trying to make a better life for themselves. 

Australia has a good reputation abroad and one that we need to maintain, but if we do not look after our own as well as open our arms to all the good things that being a compassionate country entails then what is the point of trying to hold sway in the international community. Let’s hope we can do away with the tall poppy syndrome and be proud of our expats abroad as well as support and represent those that ultimately are universal ambassadors to our great nation.

Thank you for your time and consideration on such a broad and emotional issue.

Andrew Ambrosius

